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Department Calendar

April 30, 2005 > Awards Meeting for all Vice Commanders.

June 22-26, 2005> 81st Annual Department Convention.

Department Commander’s Corner

 "Hello My Fellow Legionnaires, Auxiliary and S.A.L. Members

Well as the saying goes. March came in like a lion and is now departing like a lamb. We saw the safe return of our soldiers and in many instances were there to welcome them home. Some posts took advantage of this GOLDEN situation and got involved in the regret training and in processing and with recruiting new members for their posts. From what I am seeing it paid big dividends to those posts that got involved. The Department sure needed that boost in the arm but will still fall short of our goal. But there is still time to make the year end goal if 25% of all current members just recruits one new member we will make the goal. So lets get out there and recruit, recruit, recruit. Nuf said.

Congrats go out to our S.A.L. Detachment officers, Squadron Officers and all you Legion members that helped make our S.A.L. number “ONE” in the American Legion. I want to give a special thanks to Max Rice, SAL CDR and Mike Umland, SAL Adjutant, for their hard work getting the Squadrons motivated and thus achieving excellent results. We need a bit of that motivation in our posts in order to get the same results.

On 19 March 2005, the 3d DEC was held in Heilbronn, hosted by John Wayne Post 79 and as usual they did an excellent job of setting the stage for this event. The DEC saw a whopping 12 posts represented and a excellent dialog was presented. Events will be covered in the Adjutants notes. The only bad part of this DEC was the recommending of post closures. Seven posts were on the list and after a long debate two were removed as being salvageable and their progress will be discussed at the 4th DEC in June. I for one dislike closing a post as once gone its gone. Just because a Military Post is going to close isn’t a reason to close the Legion post. We have several Legion posts in the Department that are not near any Military installation and are doing very well. So lets take a long hard look before we close any of our posts.

Our next major event will be the Memorial Day Ceremony at St Avold, France. This year we want to see as many posts colors as possible. Hopefully we can line the entire stairwell in front of the chapel on both sides. This is a big event and brings many VIP’S as well as many visitors from around the world. So let’s make a good showing. If no one from your post is going attempt to make arrangements with a post that is going to carry your colors down and back. Then, two days later, the National Commander and his party will arrive for a visit in the Department. His itinerary is being worked out with the various Military Commanders’ and as soon as we get a sound timetable we will let everyone know his schedule. We know for sure that he wants to visit with the wounded at LRMC as well as visiting with the Command at Ramstein, Heidelberg and EUCOM, Struttgart, if available. More to come on the visit.

The Department convention this year is being hosted by Audie Murphy Post 30, Kitzingen, and have done an excellent job putting together this years program. I ask you to get in contact with VC James Dennis, the host coordinator, to secure your room as the Hotel is requesting payment by 1 May 2005 to lock in the reservation. Info packets were given out at the DEC and also  e-mail packets were sent to posts. For reservations or more information contact VC Dennis at Sonja.Dennis@t-online.de.

In closing I still ask everyone to take a moment out of their busy day and say a small prayer for all the soldiers still in Iraq that the good Lord may watch over them to ensure they are also returned safely back home to their loved ones. The summer season is coming upon us very fast so please take care in your travels. God bless you all.

John H. Miller

Department Commander
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Department NECman’s Comments

“CRADLE DAYS IN THE LEGION”

BY

GEORGE A. WHITE

(This article appeared serially in the November 19 and 26, and December 10 and 17 1920 issues of the American Legion Weekly)

 III THE VETERAN ORGANIZATION GETS ON ITS FEET AND SURVIVES ALL THE RIGORS OF A POST-ARMISTICE OCEAN VOYAGE


William (Wild Bill) Donovan of the Forty-second Division and I were rejoicing in the fact that the Paris caucus had been a great success and that we, as members of the original group that had started the party, were clear of any further responsibility when Bennett C. Clark of Missouri, who had presided at the caucus, rushed up to us in the foyer of the Cirque de Paris with the information that Donovan and I were going to be “put up” for election as president and secretary respectively.


“Not a chance,” we replied in one voice, explaining that we had done our share. In order to take no chances we advised Mr. Clark that we were leaving the caucus immediately and would depart from Paris within a couple of hours for our home stations.


Just how the Executive Committee of one hundred, which met, at the close of the caucus came to name me secretary I have never learned, as I was not there. Milton J. Foreman of Illinois was named chairman and the next morning he and I got together and took an inventory of just what sort of a task we had fallen heir to.


As near as we could calculate tangible assets, we possessed a pile of resolutions and the tentative name “American Legion” –also a responsibility to do something along lines which we must determine upon and promulgate.


If you want to get a clear mental picture of our situation, just imagine yourself with The American Legion on your hands, its course not charted, its organization not begun, not a centime in the treasury and no method of raising a franc. The cost of the Paris caucus had been paid through an assessment of twenty francs on each delegate present who happened to be a temporary officer in the Army.


But we had our precious pile of resolutions and committee directions. Frankly, I have never read them in detail to this day, and have them at this moment in a locker trunk. They really belong to the National headquarters, and I intend to send them in along with the other original records of the Legion in France when the Legion gets that wonderful permanent home which it is destined to have for National Headquarters one day.


For one thing, we were supposed to start actual organizational work. With an Army that was moving home as rapidly as shipping shortcomings would permit, it was easy to be seen that membership enrollment was impossible. Our mission then was to get the word of The American Legion, and its mission, into the mind and heart of every eligible man and woman in France. The A.E.F. was declared part of the membership of The American Legion and the details of enrollment left to later organization work to be undertaken in the United States.


The European press was liberal in proclaiming the newborn association of veterans. But we decided that a booklet or leaflet should be published for distribution in every command in the Army. G.H.Q. gave some encouragement to the plan of having an edition of a hundred thousand leaflets run off by the government press that printed those order barrages everyone remembers so well. A splendid four-page leaflet had just been put out on how to treat mange. Libraries had been published on the proper use of dubbin, while kindred subjects had been treated in editions running into the hundreds of thousands. The literary efforts of G.H.Q. were never treated in a niggardly way so far as the number of copies issued was concerned; and of course the Army read every word of it with feverish interest.


Here was our great opportunity. Having had some encouragement, as suggested before, we decided to prepare copy at once telling everyone all about The American Legion.


Mr. Foreman had a truly remarkable vision of the future course of The American Legion. Predictions he made at his P. C. in Luxembourg have all come true since then. He saw into the future of the organization as clearly as many men now observe into it’s past. We sat up all of one night reducing The American Legion to paper. At reveille the manuscript was ready to take its place in A. E. F. literature along with those dubbin orders and other G. H. Q. epics.


In course of time we got our message to the higher command at Chaumont. For, in addition to The American Legion, we had our regular military jobs to look after, which meant that American Legion work had to come out of sleeping time. It was handed back to me informally with a request for specifications—specifications as to the maximum and minimum number of copies desired, the size of the pamphlet and the width of the margin. I got a soldier who was a printer in civil life to help with these technical details, and then sent the manuscript back for action, addressed to the assistant Chief of Staff, G5, G. H. Q., A. E. F.


In strange contrast with our compilation of facts, names, statements and elucidation’s was the response of the Assistant Chief of Staff, G5, G. H. Q., A. E. F. It is worth reproducing in full:


General Headquarters American Expeditionary Forces





France, May 12, 1919

MEMORANDUM

1. It is not believed expedient for the Government to publish this unofficial mater.

(Signed) H. B. Fiske,

BG, G. S.

A. C. of S., G5.

An edition of five thousand copies was later published by a Paris printer and scattered throughout the remaining divisions and S. O. S.  sections by Richard Patterson of New York, who had been elected assistant secretary of the Legion in France, and who performed a great deal of valuable service in those toddling days of the infant Legion. But we had to depend upon mimeographed letters and individual workers to spread the word for the most part.

Considerable work was also done by an organization in the Army known as the Comrades in Service, which had been launched by Bishop Charles Brent, senior chaplain of the A. E. F., who gave Mr. Foreman at the outset a written agreement that the Comrades in Service would go out of existence when the Army left France. The contract was kept to the letter, and a great deal of valuable Legion work in the United States has since been preformed by Bishop Brent—a splendid chaplain and a splendid gentleman.

William Marshall

Department NECman

Adjutants’ Comments
Adjutant Maloney is excused this month. She is quite busy with personal affairs.

Nola Maloney

Department Adjutant

Vice Commander’s Corner

Vice Commander at Large Frank J. Hanchak   

BE02, DK01, IR63, FR05, Greece01, IT01, NL01, PO02, SP292


What is the difference between a Service Organization and a Social Organization?


Service: the occupation or function of serving.


Social: marked by or passed in pleasant companionship with one’s friends or associates.


These two definitions are similar and opposing at the same time.


While it is true that it is pleasurable to join forces with fellow Legionnaires, Ladies Auxiliary members, and fellow Sons of the Legion; it is in our service to our community that we are truly members of this Service Organization.


Too often we find ourselves involved with social events at our post homes. Although we need to have some down time from all the work we are required to do, it is my hope that our social time does not outweigh our service time. Perhaps it would be a good rule to at least make the two times (Social and Service) equal. Cettainly our social time should not take away from our service to others.


The most memorable event this month, and perhaps of this Legion year, was my travel to Athens Post 1 in Greece. My thanks to Post Commander Tom Nestor and the members of the Post who were most gracious in their hosting of our visit.


FOR GOD AND COUNTRY,
 

Frank J. Hanchak

Vice Commander at Large

Vice Commander Joe D. Brown

          GR09, GR13, GR30, GR42, GR45


 Greetings my fellow Legionaries, Auxiliary, and S.A.L. Members.

Well another month as passed us by at supersonic speed. As you know the 

Department 3rd DEC was conducted and hosted in Heilbronn on the 19th of March 2005, we accomplishment many task to include the closing of several post for not maintaining the minimum number of members which is 15, the current members of those post will be offered into the membership of other surrounding post or post of there wish’s. I would like to thank Post’s GR 09, GR30, and Gr42 for their support at the Department DEC.  I hope all had a wonderful Easter, and that post hosted some kind of a Family Event for the Easter occasion. I will be contacting my post in the near future to set up a date for visits. If you need to contact me for any reason please use the following e-mail address djcharlybrown@hotmail.com . In closing please keep those in harms way and their  families, not only in your thoughts but your prayers as well.

Joe D. Brown

Vice Commander

Vice Commander James Dennis 

                  GR03, GR06, GR07, GR11, GR20, GR 165

James Dennis

Vice-Commander 

 Vice Commander Liam Kane

                    IR2, IR3, FR01, PO01, GR1982, EN2000

The main events in March 2005 were contacting my Posts in Ireland, France, Portugal and Germany.
I sent St. Patricks Day Greetings to each Post in the Deptand only a few email greetings were "not accepted".
             On March 16 I drove to Killarney and stayed overnight. The following day IR 2 and IR 63 marched in the St. Patricks Day Parade. We were warmly received.
It was great to see Mike Sheehan and Donal O'Leary in good form again. Both IR 2 and IR 63 signed up a new member.
           Following the Parade I drove 379 miles to Michael Coynes home and stayed overnight before flying to Frankfurt and a train journey Heilbronn and the DEC Meeting before taking to the air again and back home to Ireland.
           Two days later I went west across Ireland to attend the funeral of Pat O'Mahoney IR 3 taking a half-day from work, driving in a nice Irish Mist on a return journey of 266 miles after a short nap I was off to the day job again.

On Sunday April 3rd I will take a car and train journey west again to IR 3 for a Post Meeting.

A Final Reminder to all Posts - it's awards time. Meeting scheduled for April 29th - closing date to VCAL or your V.C April 26th - if you’re not in you can't win!

Don't forget to get those extra renewals /new members to Lee Preston now, let's get over the Top.

Lastly book now with V.C Jim Dennis for Convention 2005, it will make life easier for him.
Liam Kane

Vice Commander

Vice Commander John Odom

                      GR01, GR04, GR05, GR14/16, GR79

John Odom

Vice Commander
Chaplain’s Notes

Don Chamberlain

Department Chaplain

Auxiliary News

Department President

April is the month of Children and Youth activities.  The American Legion Auxiliary concentrates on four major points of emphasis.  These four points are the Children’s Miracle Network, Care and Concern for Foster Children, Family Support Network, and the Child Welfare Foundation.  If each unit could take some time and maybe assist with donations to one of these great programs our children will be better for it.

One great idea you may decide to do is called the I’ll Be OK program or otherwise known as Josh.  Josh is a lovable, huggable golden retriever that takes you through his own experience at a hospital in his book called I’ll Be OK.  You may go online and order a package of story and a stuffed animal to be either given to a child that is facing surgery or long-term illness. If you don’t know of anyone you can also donate the package to a hospital of your choice.  The website to see is www.joshandfriends.com.  The total package price is $39.95 plus handling and shipping.  It is a small price to pay for the happiness of a child. 

Now that the 3rd DEC is over it is time to start looking forward to the Convention that will be held by Kitzingen Post 30 at Geiselwind.  I am asking each Unit to create a basket to be raffled off at the Convention.  You can decide what your basket will contain.  It can be a cheer basket, a patriotic basket, or a picnic basket.  The choice is yours to decide and create. 

I also want to take this time to Congratulate Heilbronn Unit 79 for deciding to takes steps to become an active unit again.  They will be holding their elections on April 15th.  I look forward to attending their elections and installing their new officers.

If you need assistance in holding your elections and installing your officers at your Unit, please feel free to contact me at hakjackson@yahoo.com or 09721-943589.

Lisa Jackson

Department President


Department Secretary

Spring is finally here and it seems there is never enough time to get everything we want to do finished.  Community service is part of the ALA program. You can help your community by volunteering in schools, Red Cross activities, blood drives, libraries, local beautification projects and even your local scouting programs. 


Please remember to fill out the forms in you Plan of Work and send to me by 1 May. We have to fill out our Department paperwork and send to National.  Do not send the forms to the address on the paperwork, SEND THEM TO ME.


Elections are probably held in the next month or so, please make sure I receive your listing of new officers.

Diane Schmidt-Hanchak

Dept.  Secretary/Treasurer

Sons of The American

Legion Notes

Hello my fellow SAL Comrades I would like to remind you of the SAL DEC on the 16th of April in Schweinfurt at GR 42. We need your presence to get the problems that we have with Attend on the RIGHT Track, and there are some very important things to be voted on. I want to thank the Squadrons that helped us go over the top at National, but this does not mean that we should stop trying to get more new members. 

Max Rice 

SAL Detachment Commander 
Membership

It is news letter time again and what better way to tell you all about membership. The department stands at 2300 members 91%. We still need 230 members to reach 101% by 1 May 2005. I need you to send me all of the members that you have to transmit NOW so that I can get a transmittal in the mail at the latest 7 April. The members that we transmit after 13 April will not get their membership cards for 2006 printed in time for Department convention. All of the members transmitted to National by 13 April will have their 2006 cards printed and you will receive them at the Department convention. So go out to your PX, Commissary, Call your members that have not renewed yet, go to their house if you have to and get them to me by 5 April so I can put the transmittal in the mail by 7 April. Thank you for all your help in the 2005 membership year.
Please send your transmittals the following address.

Lee Preston

Behring Str. 20

97464 Niederwerrn

Lee Preston

Membership Chairman
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